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Money management skills for kids
“Financial Literacy for Kids” is a new program coming this summer to Oak 
Harbor. 

The Opportunity Council staff in Island County is teaming up with the Boys 
and Girls Club of Oak Harbor for a pilot program designed to teach kids 
about a range of financial topics, from long-term savings, budgeting and 
more. 

“We hope these tools will set kids up with good money management 
skills that will contribute to their long-term well-being and a brighter 
financial future,” said Lisa Clark, Island County Opportunity 
Council director.  She said a similar program will be coming to 
Oak Harbor Elementary and Oak Harbor Middle School next 
fall.

Expanding access to 
fresh fruits, vegetables

With one in six Whatcom County residents faced with food insecurity, the Fresh 
Bucks program is helping people stretch their food budget through a “double 
your dollars” incentive and directing those dollars toward healthier options. 

Fresh Bucks increases access to fresh fruits and vegetables for people using 
SNAP (also known as food stamps). This is making a difference for families who 
usually face the difficult choice of food quantity over food quality, resulting 
in consumption of highly processed, calorie dense foods linked to a variety of 
health issues like obesity and diabetes.

“I love hearing how more access to fruits and veggies through Fresh Bucks has 
positively affected people’s health and well-being.  I’m excited to be finding 
new places to provide outreach and education, and I look forward to doing a 
few Farmers’ Market field trips this season,” said Naomi Siegel, Food Access 
Coordinator.

In its second year, the Fresh Bucks program expanded to four new farmers 
markets in Whatcom County, saw a 21% increase in incentives used and a 7% 
increase in new users. This means more access to healthy nutritious foods and 
also provides an economic boost for local farmers. 

“Fresh Bucks is proving to be a win-win for both families and local fresh food 
producers,” said Siegle, who added this program is gearing up to launch in June.



Message from the Director

Defining our mission to serve - and advocate
Greg Winter, Executive Director 

Last year the Opportunity Council staff and board 
of directors spent quite a bit of time thinking about 
how to succinctly describe the human services work 
we do.  It’s very challenging because of the wide 
variety of services we offer.

Staff shared their suggestions for defining our 
mission and why they value this work, managers 
identified common concepts, and board members 
provided guidance. 

What emerged was the following 
new agency mission statement:

We help people improve their lives through education, 
support, and direct assistance while advocating for just 
and equitable communities.

The first part of this statement is probably the most 
obvious part of our work.  The Opportunity Council 
is widely recognized as an organization that directly 
supports the well-being of families and individuals.  

Some people may be surprised, however, by the 
amount of effort we invest in the second part of our 
mission: advocacy. 

Advocacy is a key part of this work to address the 
social determinants of health, such as poverty and 
inequality, that create the need for direct services.  

We are compelled to work closely with elected 
officials, community leaders and other organizations 
to create systemic changes that strengthen our 
communities and help everyone reach their full 
potential.

Focusing at a community level rather than on the 
needs of specific individuals helps integrate services 
and improve outcomes.

Here are just a few examples of how our collective 
efforts are making a difference:

•	 Leading local efforts to bring new affordable housing 
resources to urban and rural communities in our region 

•	 Convening early childhood service providers to create 
better, and more rapid services for families with children 
who have special needs

•	 Creating stronger connections between health care 
providers and housing services 

•	 Supporting Head Start parents who travel to Olympia 
and Washington DC to educate our lawmakers about the 
importance of investments in early childhood services

Our new mission statement begins with the word 
“we.” That’s because you and all our supporters 
make it possible to plan, partner, and fight for 
changes that improve our communities’ responses to 
poverty. 

That part of our mission has never been more 
important. 

When we work together to make sure that everyone 
can reach their potential and fully contribute to our 
communities, we all benefit. 

With your continued support, we will keep 
advocating for changes that will help more people 
improve their lives.

Greg Winter, 
Executive Director Opportunity Council
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Volunteers support neighbors, communities, services

Our communities are strongest when we successfully build them in ways that ensure the well-being of all of our 
residents.  Our volunteers are key to that success by providing tools and resources to help people of all stages in 
life reach their greatest potential. 

Volunteer drivers who get veterans to their doctor’s appointment, cooks who prepare hot meals that help families 
stretch their food budget, and parents who spend time in their child’s preschool to build strong minds are all 
improving the quality of life for local residents and creating vibrant communities.

During Volunteer Appreciation Week in April we celebrated our volunteers and appreciate all they do throughout 
the year. 

For more information about volunteering, visit the Whatcom Volunteer Center www.whatcomvolunteer.org.

My favorite part of working at the OC 
is the collaboration. I love working 

with the other departments and team 
members to find new resources and 

avenues to help a family get their 
needs met. I get a thrill every time I 

hear “I can help with that!” 

Amy Hickel
Birth to Three programs

Student volunteers from Girls Explorers Club with Wild Whatcom work on a group project in April with our Chore 
program staff, helping a local resident with yard work.  The Volunteer Chore Program pairs volunteers with aging 
residents or adults with disabilities so people of all abilities can remain independent in their own homes.

O.C. Staff Quotes
“As a support role, I get to assist every 
position and department in the OC, 

and I get to see all the amazing things 
this organization does. It feels good 
to know that I have at least a small 

part to play in all of these wonderful 
programs that are making positive 

changes in our community”

James DeWine
OC Network Administrator

Working with a group of people who 
are dedicated to the success of others 
is the starring benefit of working here 
that keeps me coming back glad to be 

here every day.

Melanie Coyne
Child Care Aware Northwest at the 

Opportunity Council

“ “
What is the favorite part of your job?



Head Start Registration
The Opportunity Council  is now accepting 
applications for our preschool programs.

Families with children ages 3 and 4 in 
Whatcom County can apply for Head 
Start and Early Childhood Education and 
Assistance Program (ECEAP) for the 2017-
2018 school year. 

To apply call (360) 734-5121, 
or visit us at 1111 Cornwall Ave. 

Bellingham, WA 98225. 
You may also apply online 

at www.oppco.org

These programs give children the skills and knowledge needed to reach their full potential in school and in life.  
According to the Prosperity Project, a local community needs assessment, Whatcom County families with young 
children in the Head Start program reported more frequently (82%) that their children are doing well in school 
compared to non-Head Start families (58%).

The program provides both children and families with benefits that include health assessments, nutrition 
education, mental health support and more. This is a learning environment for growth that builds relationships 
and support systems with families. 

Advocacy Day helps inform policy

“For me, Advocacy Day was an 
opportunity to lend a louder 
voice for our clients. It was just 
amazing to be surrounded 
by so many other passionate 
people fighting for the same 
things we are”

Kate Stragis
Housing Assistance Specialist, Opportunity Council

Attending Housing Advocacy Day in Olympia in February are (L to R) 
April McCabe, Mikel Johnson, Kate Stragis and Roxana Karim.
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You are invited to Dine Out for Maple Alley Inn Tuesday, May. 2. Eat 
breakfast, lunch and/or dinner at one of your favorite local restaurants 
around Bellingham during this annual event with the knowledge that a 
portion of what you spend will help provide meals for the community.  

This annual event provides vital support for Maple Alley Inn and helps 
those who are in need.   Maple Alley Inn serves hot, nutritious meals three 
days a week, in a comfortable and safe setting. Their community garden 
helps keep the meals healthy and nutritious. 

In 2016, over 21,000 home cooked meals were served, and the residential 
kitchen equipment couldn’t keep up. Thanks to last year’s supporters, 
Maple Alley Inn was able to install commercial cooking appliances.

For Anne Poulson, Program Coordinator, and her 45 kitchen volunteers, 
the upgrades mean a safer place to work.  New appliances ensure the 
program meets health and safety standards to meet its goals: volume, 
safety, and ability to process, prepare, and store food.

We would like to thank Maple Alley’s supporters and participating 
restaurants for making these renovations possible. Last year’s Dine Out 
evented kicked off the kitchen remodel campaign. Supporters stepped up 
to to the plate, and generously donated additional funds for the remodel. 

Please join us for another year and Dine Out for Maple Alley Inn!
For a complete list of participating restaurants and locations, please visit 

www.dineoutbham.com

Thank you for supporting our kitchen remodel.  We are almost 
there!  We are just 10 percent away from reaching the fundraising 

goal to finish the kitchen remodel. Please consider helping us 
reach our final goal for this project. Making the kitchen safer 

and more productive could not happen without the 
community’s generous support.

This summer the Opportunity Council 
is pleased to be part of a team in 
San Juan County that will increase 
resources to address housing and 
poverty issues.

The San Juan Health Department, 
in collaboration with the resource 
centers on Lopez, San Juan and Orcas 
Islands and the Opportunity Council, 
will launch a three-year AmeriCorp 
VISTA project aimed at increasing 
economic opportunities through 
housing and financial stability 
efforts.

The VISTA volunteer will help address 
some of the unique issues for 
individuals living on low incomes or 
facing homelessness in the islands. 
As both a tourist destination and 
retirement community, the islands 
are faced with large seasonal shifts 
in employment and population that 
result in housing cost and supply 
issues, unreliable employment 
and overall difficulty maintaining 
household stability. 

This VISTA project will provide a 
service volunteer to work on the 
Point-in-Time Count, Coordinated 
Entry, housing inventory 
development and Asset Building 
initiatives. This support will help 
local organizations leverage 
available resources while facilitating 
coordination and cohesiveness 
between islands.

AmeriCorps VISTA programs 
help agencies build capacity 
and sustainability within their 
organizations so they can more 
efficiently and effectively provide 
services to those who need them 
most.

National Service 
in the San Juans
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We Appreciate Your Support - We salute our community’s amazing donors,
volunteers, corporations, small businesses, foundations and others who value and support our work in our community all year long.

Thank you to these major donors who have* recently supported this work:

President 
Mamie Lackie

Vice President
Rick Hughes 

Secretary 
Ramona Menish 

Treasurer 
Steve Jones 

Past President 
Stan Snapp 

At Large 
Sandy John

ELAFS Policy Council Chair 
Faith Whaley

April Barker

Rebecca Boonstra 

Heather Flaherty

Katrice Romero 

Paul Stermer 

Mark Tompkins

Carl Weimer

Executive Director 
Greg Winter 

Associate Director 
Sheri Emerson 

Island County Director
Lisa Clark

Chief Financial Officer
David Foreman

Community Services Director 
Debbie Paton

Early Learning and Family
Services Director
David Webster

Whatcom Homeless Service 
Center Director
Mike Parker

Home Improvement Director 
John Davies

Organizational Development 
Director
Kathy Washatka 

Energy Project Director
Shawn Collins

OC Board of Directors Agency Directors

 *Through April 18, 2017

2 Roofs Real Estate Team	
Ione Adams and Erik Senuty	
Jo Ann Albers	
Philip and Judith Andress Jr.	
Angus W. Graham, Jr. Family 
Foundation	
Peter Arneil	
Jeff and Carol Arvin	
Bank of America Foundation	
Margo Barron	
Ron and Cynthia Bauleke	
Bay City Supply	
Bayou On Bay	
Bellingham Cold Storage	
Bramble Berry Inc	
Marilyn Brink	
Buri Funston Mumford	
Gerald and Darlene Buss	
Christ the Servant Lutheran 
Church	
Janice Claussen	
Cole Family Revocable Trust	
Jollefern Cole	
Joann Collinge	
John Collinge	
Judy and Dale Cosgrove	
Courtenay Excavating Inc.	
Barbara Craig	
David and Jayme Curley	
John Davies and Carol Kumekawa	
John Davis and Janice Jung	
Jane Dieveney-Hinkle	
Gary Dolin and Martha Vernier-
Dolin	
Glenn Eckard	
Stew Ellison	
Sheri and Jim Emerson	
Pam Englett	
Dudley Evenson	
Marcus and Cathy Fairbanks	
Tim and Leslie Farris	
Fidelity Charitable	
Julia and Bill Findley	
David Finet and Vicki Lippiatt	
Brad and Anne Flinn	

David and Tanis Foreman	
Deborra Garrett	
Nancy Garrett	
Dale and Robin Geleynse	
Christine Gibbs	
Good Earth Pottery	
Group Health Cooperative	
Wayne and Mary Hanson	
Margaret Hardiman	
Tyrel Haveman	
Elsie Heinrick	
Harry and Liz Herdman	
Kathy and Paul Hess	
HomeStreet Bank	
HomeStreet Bank Oak Harbor	
IMCO General Construction Inc.	
Patti and Frank Imhof	
Island Thrift Inc.	
Rand and Dana Jack	
Jerry H Walton Foundation	
JM Electric	
Marguerite Johnson	
Steve and Debra Jones	
JustGive.org	
Michael Karp & Anne Whirledge-
Karp	
Don and Joy Keenan	
Beth Kelley	
Alan Kemble and Sally Albers	
William Kern	
Elizabeth Kerwin and Jillian 
Froebe	
Ashley and Tyler Kimberley	
Steve and Margie Kimberley	
John and Hilde Korsmo	
Richard and Linda Krebs	
Mamie and Pat Lackie	
Noriko Lao	
Steve and Rhonda Lowry	
Brian and Jean Lydiard	
David and Margaret Macys	
Maniac Coffee Roasting	
Robert Marshall and Elizabeth 
Pernotto	
Paula McCandlis-Dozal	

Kelly and Kristin McCullough	
Medina Foundation	
Megt Metzger Fund of Whatcom 
Community Foundation	
Mills Electric	
Mojo Music Discount	
Christine Morton	
Susan and George Nelson	
Robin and Brenda Nicholson	
Joseph and Anne Nolting	
North Coast Credit Union	
Andrea Northey	
Oak Harbor Christian Reformed 
Church	
Oak Harbor Emblem Club #450	
Wilanne Oilla-Perry	
Marlene Orlick	
Steph Owens	
Pacific Continental Realty	
Susan and Jeff Palmer	
Misty and Mike Parker	
Alistair and Norma Paton	
Ingeborg Paulus	
Phillips 66 Ferndale Refinery	
ConocoPhillips Matching Gift 
Program	
Dick and Kay Porter	
Ram Construction General 
Contractors, Inc.	
Paul Reavley and Denise Weeks	
Tasha Repp	
John and Brenda Riseland	
RMC Architects	
Carol Rofkar	
Dean Rofkar and Louise Salem	
Rofmann, Inc.	
Candice Rohr	
Rita Rukashaza	
Kay Sardo	
Paul Sarvasy	
Schwab Charitable	
Janet Simpson	
Karen Sloss	
Michael Smith	
Stan and Marian Snapp	

SPIE	
St. James Presbyterian	
St. Paul's Episcopal Church	
Donna and Donald Starr	
Paul and Becky Stermer	
Shaun Sullivan	
Stacy Sullivan	
Sunnyland Properties	
Peggy and Ron Taylor	
James and Pamela Terhorst	
Brien Thane	
The Benevity Community Impact 
Fund	
Thomas and Martina Horn 
Foundation	
Mollie Thorniley	
Mark Tompkins	
Greg and Kristin Torok	
Truist	
U.S. Bank Foundation	
U.S. Bank	
United Way of Whatcom County	
United Way Thurston Co	
Kathryn Utter	
Kathy Veterane and Robert Bates	
Andrea and John Warner	
Julie Wasilewski	
Carl and Carol Weimer	
Whatcom Community Foundation	
Whatcom Community 
Foundation's Fund For Whatcom 
County Grant Round	
Whatcom Community 
Foundation's Project Neighborly	
Whatcom Educational Credit 
Union	
Scott Wheeler	
Whidbey Presbyterian Church	
Whidbey Presbyterian Church 
Women	
Amanda White and Greg Winter	
Windermere Management	
Windermere Real Estate	
Women of St. James Presbyterian	
Stephen and Diane Woods	
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Dorothy Place Fundraiser
Breakfast event gathers supporters to celebrate, support DP families

Over cups of coffee, fresh fruit and hash browns, community members gathered early March 29 at Bellingham 
Technical College to raise nearly $30,000 for Dorothy Place, an Opportunity Council supportive housing program 
in Bellingham for survivors of domestic violence.

Keynote speaker Andrea Owner of Seattle’s Plymouth Housing Group shared her knowledge and experiences of 
trauma caused by domestic violence. She showed courage and resilience in sharing her emotional personal story 
along with the stories of hope from Dorothy Place residents.  Bonnie Southcott was the program emcee.

The generous donations raised during this event will to fund services at Dorothy Place, including case 
management, vocational classes and children’s programs. These important programs help women and families 
who have experienced or are survivors of domestic violence move on to live safer, more secure lives.

“I would like to begin this letter by extending my sincerest gratitude... Thank 
you does not suffice the deep regard in which this organization is held by my 
family and I. I am 32 years old and the mother of a 5 year old boy and one 
year old girl. I have lived at Dorothy Place longer than I have lived anywhere 
since leaving home at 17 years old. Here I have found safety and stability. 
I’ve begun to lay the path to self-sufficiency. That has been possible because 
here I am safe. For someone like me it is the difference between surviving and 
thriving.”

Dorothy Place resident

Thanks to our supporters and major event sponsors for 
helping make this annual event another great success, 

including IMCO, Pacific Continental Realty, US Bank and SPIE.

Thank you for making DP services possible
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Opportunity Council programs include: Community Resource Center  •  Homeless Housing  •  Dorothy 
Place  •  Marjie’s House  •  Homeless Prevention  •  Rental Assistance  •  Child Care Aware  •  Nutrition  •  Basic 
Food Education & Outreach  •  Maple Alley Inn  •  Energy Assistance  •  Weatherization Home Repair Loan 
Program  •  Early Support for Infants and Toddlers • Emergency Child Care  •  Early Achievers  •  School 
Backpack Drives  •  Head Start  •  Early Head Start  •  Early Childhood Education Assistance Program  •  Building 
Performance Center  •  The Energy Project  •  Conservation Education  •  Community Energy Challenge

Contributors to this issue include Greg Win-
ter, Monica Lopez, Lisa Sohni, Abby Lund, 
Donna Hennessy, Summer Starr, Jackie 
Lafata Rinker, Mikel Johnson, Jesse Allred 
Kathy Washatka. 
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Event Calendar
May is “community action” month!

May 2
Dine Out for Maple Alley Inn
For more info go to: www.oppco.org

May 6
Luau Fundraiser, 2pm, Oak Harbor.
For more info: 360-670-7971

May 25
OC board of directors meeting, 4pm Bellingham. For more 
info: 360-734-5121, ext. 333

May 29
Memorial Day - Offices closed.

June 22
OC board meeting , 4 p.m. Oak Harbor. For more info: 360- 
734-5121, ext. 333

July 21
9th annual Project Homeless Connect. - Whatcom 9am-
4pm Bellingham High School. For more info: 360- 734-5121, 
ext. 217

Watch our website for details about these 
summer events:

Golf FORE Good tournament, Aug. 4

School Back Pack Drive in Island and Whatcom counties

Luau Fundraiser
May 6th - 5:00pm

You are invited to the Opportunity 
Council’s Luau Fundraiser, benefitting 

Veteran Support Services, May 6 at the 
Elks Lodge in Oak Harbor.

Along with entertainment and door 
prizes, enjoy Kalua pig, fried noodles, 

and other delicious food while 
supporting veterans. Tickets 

are available and can be
 purchased by calling:

(360) 679-7971


